





let me say this about that

a column of reviews

Issues in Children’s Book Selection; a School Library
Journal/Library Journal Anthology, with an introduction
by Lillian Gerhardt. R.R. Bowker Company, 1973. 216 p.
$9.95.

This collection of twenty-nine articles that were origi-
nally published in School Library Journal and Library
Journal is particularly welcome at this time when, more
than ever before, children’s books are becoming objects of
censorship attacks and subjects of controversy both within
and without the field of children’s librarianship. The book
is divided into five parts, only one of which is specifically
directed at issues of intellectual freedom. However, a reader
will find in most of the articles elements that have relevance
to the broad question of intellectual freedom for children.

The two articles which most clearly express the two ex-
treme positions in the current debate about children’s book
selection are Dorothy Broderick’s ‘‘Censorship—Reevalu-
ated” and James Harvey’s “‘Acting for the Children?”’
Broderick takes the position that “‘some things are right and
some things are wrong” and that libraries should offer to
children only those books which “reflect the sanctity of
life”” and are “life affirming.” While deploring censorship of
alternative press periodicals and Piri Thomas’s Down These
Mean Streets, Broderick urges the removal of “racist”
books, and she is perfectly logical within the limits of the
criteria she has espoused. Harvey, responding to what he
calls the “‘reevaluation syndrom,” equates reevaluation with
censorship and attacks the ‘“‘moral value” philosophy of
selection.

Because children’s librarians work closely with their
young patrons and take their reading guidance function
seriously, they are perhaps more concerned with the con-
tent of books than librarians who serve only adults. Harvey,
referring to the Association of Children’s Librarians of
Northern California discussion of racism and sexism in
books considered standard works in children’s collections,
expressed the opinion that discussion of the content of
children’s literature may be a ““good time filler, but whether
or not it is a beneficial endeavor is highly questionable,” and
he apparently views such discussion with alarm. Since racism
and sexism are expressed concerns of many children’s li-
brarians, it seems that open discussion is a far better way to
offset any possible “danger’ than to ignore the questions or
to immediately label those who voice the concerns as
censors. This anthology provides one forum for such dis-
cussion. There are, it is true, some recommendations for the
removal of books in these pages. There are also pleas for the
inclusion of materials. John Stewig’s and Margaret Higg’s
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article, “Girls Grow Up to Be Mommies: A Study of Sexism
in Children’s Literature,” concludes, ... women are not
depicted in the rich variety of professional roles in which
they are engaged today.”

Most of the articles that point out lacks in publishing for
children and urge that the limits in books for children be
expanded are, however, written not by librarians but by
professional writers. Black poet and writer June Jordan, in
“Black English: The Politics of Translation,” and reading
researcher Dr. Kenneth Goodman, in “Up-Tight Ain’t
Right,” call for greater freedom in the language used in
children’s books. In “From Mad Professors to Brilliant
Scientists” science fiction writer Ben Bova discusses the
history of science fiction and why kids read it and defends
the genre from its detractors. Writer and reviewer Georges
McHargue does a similar evaluation in “A Ride Across the
Mystic Bridge or Occult Books: What, Why, and Who Needs
Them?” Bova: “Some teachers and librarians still insist on
using their own standards of propriety in the selection of
books for younger readers. But in doing so, they ignore the
fact that youngsters have very different standards—and are
usually far more aware and knowledgeable about sex, war,
drugs, perversion and sadism than their self-designated pro-
tectors.” McHargue: “Thus occult books, like another des-
pised branch of literature, science fiction, can be mental
can openers. If the can in question turns out to be a can of
worms so much the better. No one learns to judge between
the false and the true without having had experience of
both.”

The attitude that children must be protected (as
Dorothy Broderick would protect them from books that
are not “life affirming’’) is reflected in many of the articles
in this collection, articles that are not specifically con-
cerned with intellectual freedom or censorship. The authors
may disagree about what it is children must be protected
from, but there are few dissents from the opinion that pro-
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Bv PAULA FOX, whose books include Blowfish
Live in the Sea, Desperate Characters, and Portrait
of Ivan.

In the last few years a new kind of children’s fiction has
made its appearance. [ts manifest intention is to deal with
things as they really are, to confront reality. But at its core
is a substance that is sticky and familiar. Soap. These
fictions, these bitter-coated sugar pills, make a parade
of subjects formerly excluded from children’s books—
subjects that can be subsumed under the headings of
familial and social wretchedness, psychological disorder,
sexual distress. It is not the themes that are at fault. After
all, children’s literature, like all literature, can treat any
subject without incongruity, providing imagination is not
lacking. Rather, it is the breathy unction with which they
are presented, the factitiousness of their resolution, that so
debase the human experiences these stories purport to deal
with honestly.

Real and terrible events are rigged for that new reality
supermarket where sexual deviation, divorce, estrangement,
drugs, pubescent sexual stirrings, menstruation, and acci-
dental pregnancies among the nubile are packaged as so
many commodities for the newly liberated child who, the
implication is, formerly resided in a fool’s paradise. Let
children in on the “‘truth,” on the ““facts of life”; no more
goody-goodiness. But we are as much at fault as those be-
nighted Victorians in our conception of what a child is and
how he feels life. We imagine that reality fairy tales are
morally superior to fantasy fairy tales. We offer simulacra
of truth to escape truth.

The major fact of life has already been learned by any
five-year-old child, though he lacks the self-consciousness to
utter it: Life is hard. [t’s a struggle, as well as a joy, to learn
to see, to hear, to walk, to speak, to explain oneself. Child-
ish suffering is no less suffering than any other kind: to cry
out alone in the dark, to wait without comprehension of
what you are waiting for. to endure pain without compre-
hension of why you must feel pain, to bear the inexplicable
irritations or rages or silences of parents and other grown-
ups, to lie and be found out, to lie and not be found out,
to be helpless.

Read Childhood, by Maxim Gorky, or the opening
chapters of James Joyce’s Portrait of the Artist asa Young
Man, or Tolstoy’s Childhood, Boyhood and Youth, or the
early section of Rousseau’s Confessions. Read Blake:

My mother groaned, my father wept,
Into the dangerous world I leapt:
Helpless, naked, piping toud,
Like a fiend hid in a cloud.
Read the poems of black children, poor children; look at

May, 1974

=~ bitter-ccated sugar pills

drawings by the abandoned and orphaned: rcad the ordi-
nary compositions of any random group of fifth-graders.
They already know about disappointment and dread, about
longing and hope.

Children have a desire to please, to learn what it is the
adult wants to teach him. If what is taught is banal and
fatuous, a child will learn to be fatuous and banal too, even
at the expense of his hard-won experience. Perhaps it is at
the point where a child has learned to dissimulate that he at
last joins the “‘grown-ups.”

We offer sentimentalized information about copulation,
tricked out with patronizing argot, as insulting to young
readers as those “youth” movies ground out by aging film
makers whose purpose, one knows, is not only highminded
but also passionately financial. At last, we are letting the
ignorant child in on the secret.

Yet the real secret we keep to ourselves because we lack
the courage and imagination to say it. It is the knowledge
of what is is to be human, the knowledge that we are
human from the first second we leap into the world, and
wail out our first breath. But that secret can only be re-
vealed by the eternal mystery of the imagination, which
works gaily with the most terrible truths. We have falsificd
matters by stressing the distinction between children’s and
other literature. Distinction is not division, Coleridge said;
when the light of the imagination shines, there are no
longer children and adults, children’s literature and adult
literature—only human beings trying to be human.

Copyright 1970 by Saturday Review Co. “‘Bitter-Coated Sugar Pills”’
first appeared in Saturday Review, Sept. 19, 1970. Used with
permission.

lack of funds may close women’s library

The most extensive collection of women’s history docu-
ments ever assembled overflows the small Berkeley home of
Laura X. But she reports that lack of funds may bring to an
end the activities of the Women’s History Research Center.
Dozens of volunteers have microfilmed the material for use
in women’s studies courses nationwide.

The collection, begun in 1968, includes clippings.,
pamphlets, newsletters, periodicals, political position
papers, research projects, graphics, poetry, songs, and other
information by and about women.

A University of California at Berkeley librarian told
Laura X that it would cost approximately $400,000
annually to maintain the collection and answer all informa-
tion requests. Reported in: Chicago Sun-Times, March 25.
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